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"We felt like we 
were not being 

viewed as 
a nationally 

recognized theater 
company with the 
city and, therefore, 
not receiving the 

benefits of having 
that recognition and 
doing the work that 

we were doing.”
Shane Peterman

Lyric Stage's 
New Producer
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PAGE 8: Nimitz graduates are all smiles after walking across the stage to collect their high school diplomas. 
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By Vaughn-zel Lloyd 
Contractors and Texas 

Department of Transporta-
tion (TxDOT) have crossed 
the halfway mark for Mid-
town Express Construc-
tion Project, which is the 
reconstruction of highways 
183, 114 and Loop 12 in Dal-
las and Tarrant counties. 
SouthGate Constructors 
hosted a public open house 
to allow residents to speak 

By Ariel Graham
A popular theater compa-

ny has taken its final bow in 
Irving.

Lyric Stage made its home 
at the Irving Arts Center 
since its first production in 
1993 and has brought some 
of Broadway’s most famous 
and beloved shows to the 
city. But now, after 24 years, 
Lyric Stage is leaving Irving 
and has found a new home 
at the historic Majestic The-
ater in downtown Dallas.

Along with the new ven-
ue comes a new producer. 
Shane Peterman will be-
come Lyric Stage’s producer 
at the start of their 25th sea-
son. He has been the associ-
ate producer for Lyric Stage 
for the past three years and 
worked with the company 
as an actor since 1997.

Peterman explained that 
the reason for the company 
leaving Irving is two-fold. 
First, staying would have 
a negative impact on their 
bottom line. 

Lyric Stage leaving Irving
“It was a business deci-

sion first and foremost,” Pe-
terman said. “A 
combination of 
factors affected 
our bottom line 
moving for-
ward as a the-
ater company. 
The money is-
sue was, unfor-
tunately, even 
with an arts 
501c (3) orga-
nization, you 
have to pay at-
tention to your 
bottom line.”

S e c o n d l y , 
the company 
felt they were 
not getting the 
recognition and 
support from the city they 
felt they deserved. 

“We felt like we were not 
being viewed as a nationally 
recognized theater company 
with the city and, therefore, 
not receiving the benefits of 
having that recognition and 

doing the work that we were 
doing,” Peterman said. “I’m 

not suggesting 
the Irving Arts 
Center hasn’t 
been a won-
derful home 
for the last 24 
years. It’s re-
ally just about 
a fresh take on 
the art that we 
produce.”

P e t e r m a n 
had several 
d i s c u s s i o n s 
with the Irving 
Arts Center 
and its exec-
utive director 
Todd Hawkins 
leading up to 
the decision 

to move. During those dis-
cussions, Peterman shared 
with Hawkins the difficul-
ties he faced in securing city 
support.

“When I approached 
Todd Hawkins, I was telling 
him about my vision and 

Midtown Express Project 
reaches halfway mark

with project experts, who 
showcased the progress on 
the $847 million project, at 
Christ Church in Irving on 
Sunday, May 18.

“As of today we are at 50 
percent completion of the 
project,” said Selma Santin, 
public information officer 
for the Midtown Express. 
“We have one more year of 
construction left. The proj-
ect is expected to reach sub-

stantial completion in sum-
mer 2018.

“According to TxDOT, 
183 is one of the most con-
gested roads in Texas, so the 
addition of these toll roads 
is going to help alleviate 
congestion. They are a great 
addition if people choose to 
use them. If you choose to 
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Irving high schools graduate

what I wanted to do and 
letting him know that the 
grant process and the differ-
ent hoops that you have to 
jump through are not hoops 

that other theater compa-
nies around the country, 
including Watertower The-
ater, have to jump through 
in order to have city back-

ing,” Peterman said.
“Watertower Theater 

gets over $450,000 a year 

Members of the Dallas 
County Community College 
District’s board of trustees 
unanimously approved a 
new concealed (or campus) 
carry policy on Tues., June 
6. The policy will start on 
Aug. 1, 2017.

DCCCD and all oth-
er community colleges in 
Texas are required to have 
a concealed/campus carry 
policy in place on Aug. 1, 
2017, so that they can im-
plement state law, SB 11, 
which was passed in June 
2015 by the Texas Legisla-
ture.

“The Dallas County Com-
munity College District is 
committed to protecting 
the health and safety of our 
DCCCD community as we 
respect the rights of its in-
dividual members,” Dr. Joe 
May, DCCCD’s chancellor 
said. “Passing this policy al-
lows us to comply with the 
law without compromising 
our mission, purpose or the 

DCCCD trustees approve 
concealed carry policy

environment 
in which we 
all work and 
learn. 

“I have 
worked with 
the district 
concealed car-
ry committee 
and members 
of our board 
of trustees 
t h r o u g h o u t 
this process 
to ensure that 
we meet the 
state’s dead-
line for im-
plementation 
of our policy. 
Our concealed 
carry policy 
ensures that 
students and 
employees can 
learn and work in a safe en-
vironment and meets state 
requirements for individu-
als who are licensed to carry 
concealed handguns.

“The input of our stu-
dents, employees and com-
munity members helped 

Libraries fight 
summer slide, host 
reading program
By Ariel Graham

Young people celebrated 
the start of summer during 
the Summer Reading Pro-
gram Kickoff Party, held at 
the Valley Ranch Library on 
Wednesday, May 31.

The library launched the 
start of its summer reading 
program with a carnival for 
students, which included 
games, treats, and a mag-
ic juggling show. All four 
branches of Irving public li-
braries will be participating 
in the program, designed to 
encourage kids of all ages to 
read throughout the sum-
mer.

Young people 12 and up 
are asked to read a book of 
their choosing for 20 min-
utes a day for 40 days. Ev-
ery five days, they can earn a 
prize by showing a librarian 

their completed log. 
Malani Heaton, manage-

ment analyst for the Valley 
Ranch Library, explained 
the program helps students 
develop the habit of reading 
on a daily basis. 

“That’s why the children’s 
program is built on having 
the children read 20 min-
utes a day,” Heaton said. 
“We really want to get them 
in the habit of reading every 
day, not just ‘OK, I’ve got 
to hurry up and finish my 
five books.’ It’s more about 
reading a little bit every day, 
so they can stay in that prac-
tice.”

In addition to the reading 
challenges, all branches of 
the library will feature free 

See SUMMER READING PROGRAM
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DCCCD recently approved a new concealed carry policy 
which will start on Aug. 1, 2017. / Photo contributed
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The Lyric Stage production of OF THEE I SING performs in November of last year. The Lyric Stage, which has been a staple of Irving for 24 years, is moving to the 
Majestic Theater in downtown Dallas. / Photo contributed
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LYRIC STAGE
Continued from Page 1

from the city of Addison. We 
were not getting near even 
half of that. We were lucky 
to get maybe a third of that 
through the grant process, 
and it was a tedious pro-
cess. I would never suggest 
or discount how much that 
money has helped us. But 
what was a concern for me 
was that [money] was sim-
ply not enough backing from 
the city to subsidize our in-
creased costs all across the 
board and for us to just con-
tinue to do what it is we do.”

Peterman, along with the 

around the turn of the cen-
tury, and it’s the only one 
that’s still standing. Anyone 
who has grown up or knows 
anything about Dallas knows 
the Majestic.”

Although Peterman is ex-
cited about the move to the 
Majestic, he still has some 
regrets about leaving Irving. 

“Have we been supported 
by the city the way that other 
theater companies around 
the country have been sup-
ported?” Peterman asked. 
“Probably not. That was a 
huge factor for us, and it 
was an unfortunate one, but 
that’s OK. Nothing lasts for-
ever, and we are just grateful 
for the great 24 years, and 
we’re excited for the future.”

Irving Arts Center Execu-
tive Director Todd Hawkins 
released the following state-
ment about the departure of 
Lyric Stage.

“Irving Arts Center has 
enjoyed working with Lyric 
Stage from its very incep-
tion. The relationship dates 

back to 1993, when Lyric 
Stage became one of the 
arts center’s resident or-
ganizations. Like all of our 
resident organizations, Lyric 
is an independent 501c (3) 
governed by a board of di-
rectors. While it is not our 
preference, the Irving Arts 
Center board and staff re-
spect the decision made by 
Lyric’s board of directors. 
We wish them great success 
as they pursue their future 
plans.”

Pure Country will be Lyric 
Stage’s final show at the Ir-
ving Arts Center and will run 
from June 9 - 18. Tickets for 
the show can be purchased 
through Lyric Stage or 
through the Irving Arts Cen-
ter. Lyric Stage will then kick 
off its 25th season on Sept. 
29 with Dallas Divas at the 
Meyerson Symphony Cen-
ter. Their first performance 
at the Majestic Theater will 
be Disney’s The Hunchback of 
Notre Dame in mid-Novem-
ber.

company’s founder Steven 
Jones, then began looking 
for a new place for Lyric 
Stage to call home. After 
much searching, they settled 
on the Majestic Theater. 

“I began to look last year 
at different theaters and dif-
ferent options,” Peterman 
said. “[Steven Jones] and 
I decided that the Majestic 
would be a great home for 
the kind of shows we pro-
duce. It’s an old, historic, 
beautiful theater that was 
built in the 1920s. There 
were twelve theaters built 

By Ariel Graham
Healthcare, immigration 

and a push to lower property 
taxes were at the forefront of 
discussion during 2017 State 
of Dallas County address 
presented Wednesday, May 
31 at the Hilton Anatole ho-
tel in Dallas.

The 7th annual address was 
led by Dallas County Judge 
Clay Jenkins and moderat-
ed by KERA’s Sam Baker. 
During his speech, Jenkins 
shared with the audience 
many areas in which Dallas 
County has excelled over the 
years, as well as some con-
cerns he has about recent 

Warnings, despite growth, highlight Dallas County address
laws and the impact they 
could have on the county as 
a whole.

One area in which Dallas 
County has excelled in is job 
creation and job growth. Ac-
cording to Jenkins, Forbes 
Magazine recently named 
Dallas the number one 
city in the country for jobs, 
while another publication 
listed Dallas as number one 
out of the top 20 metro ar-
eas for small business and 
entrepreneurship. Jenkins 
also said Dallas was the only 
metro area to create over 
100,000 jobs between April 
of 2016 and April of 2017, 

thanks in part to Irving.
“Irving’s created 8,000 of 

those 100,000 jobs just this 
year,” Jenkins said. “Irving’s 
done some great things, like 
when McKesson moved 
here and brought about 
1,000 of those jobs with 
them. These are just some 
of the things that Irving has 
done, and you can say the 
same thing about DeSoto, 
Coppell and some of our 
other cities. We’re all work-
ing in partnership to create 
this economy.”

Jenkins then re-intro-
duced his proposal for low-
ering the property tax rate 

in Dallas County down to 
the effective rate, essentially 
meaning taxpayers would 
pay the same amount of tax-
es they did last year. He ex-
plained that over half of the 
residents who live in Dallas 
County live in rent-based 
housing, and a property tax 
increase on top of increasing 
rent costs could potentially 
drive people out of Dallas 
County. 

“Our wages are not keep-
ing up with these increases 
in rent,” Jenkins said. “We 
can literally, if we’re not 
careful, price people out of 
being able to live near their 

jobs, and that’s very bad for 
us in the medium term.”

Property taxes were not 
the only concern Jenkins has 
for Dallas County. The coun-
ty judge spent a great deal 
of time discussing health-
care and how the American 
Healthcare Act (AHCA), or 
“Trumpcare,” could affect 
the citizens of Dallas Coun-
ty. Jenkins listed a number 
of negative impacts the new 
bill would have on Dallas 
County, such as low-income 
households and people with 
pre-existing conditions, or 
“high-risk,” being priced out 
of affordable insurance and 
forcing them to seek emer-
gency room care at Parkland 
or other hospitals.

“Premiums for low-in-
come people could rise 
800 percent,” Jenkins said. 
“They can’t afford that, so 
they won’t have insurance. 
We would be paying for 
them at Parkland, and they’d 
just be sicker. Texas is prob-
ably very likely to go back 
to the high-risk pool if this 
passes, because they’ll be al-
lowed to. The high-risk pool 
is something that costs you 
two or three thousand dol-
lars a month for insurance. 
Very few people can afford 
those high-risk pools and 
again, they just end up back 
at Parkland.”

Jenkins added that it is 

not just the sick who suffer 
from this reform, but their 
families as well. 

“We can count the bodies. 
We can look at the misery 
in the emergency room at 
Parkland, but we can’t un-
derstand the impact that it 
has across generations and 
across families,” Jenkins 
said.

The judge also addressed 
the anti-sanctuary cities bill 
recently passed through the 
Texas legislature. He called 
the bill a “show me your pa-
pers” bill, and is concerned 
the bill will discourage peo-
ple from reporting crimes 
for fear of being discovered 
as an illegal immigrant and 
deported. 

“As people don’t report 
crimes, whether it’s a sex 
crime or whether it’s some-
body stole a purse out of 
their car, criminals get more 
powerful, crime gets higher, 
it gets more expensive, and 
you get less safe,” Jenkins 
said. “We’ve got to find a 
way to follow whatever laws 
Austin’s passed, and yet still 
find a way to get people to 
dial 911.” Jenkins added that 
with or without sanctuary 
cities, Dallas County will re-
main a friendly and hospita-
ble area for everyone. “What 
makes us strong is our diver-
sity,” he said, “and this law 
won’t change that.”
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CONCEALED CARRY
Continued from Page 2

“The law does not allow 
‘open carry’ on college cam-
puses,” said Lauretta Hill, 
DCCCD’s commissioner of 
public safety and security. 
“Open carry refers to the in-
tentional display of a hand-
gun, including the partially- 
or wholly-visible display of a 
handgun stored in a shoul-
der or belt holster. The law 
also does not allow the carry 
of rifles or shotguns on col-
lege campuses.” 

DCCCD formed a dis-
trictwide concealed car-
ry committee in fall 2016 
chaired by Hill. Rob Wend-
land, the district’s general 
counsel, and Tricia Horatio, 
assistant general counsel, 
provided legal advice. Each 
college in the DCCCD sys-
tem – Brookhaven, Cedar 
Valley, Eastfield, El Centro, 
Mountain View, North Lake 
and Richland – had its own 

campus committee as well.
To prepare for and dis-

cuss concealed carry, the 
district held more than 40 
open and public forums in 
January and February to 
gather comments from stu-
dents, employees and com-
munity members. Follow-
ing the public and campus 
forums held in January and 
February, the districtwide 
concealed carry committee 
worked on drafting a policy 
in April and May; the first 
reading of the policy was 
presented to the DCCCD 
board of trustees on May 2. 

The policy’s second read-
ing – and discussion in a 
work session among mem-
bers of the board’s education 
and workforce committee 
with the chancellor, gener-
al counsel and police com-
missioner – was presented 
on June 6; board members 
then voted to approve the 
new concealed carry policy 
during their regular public 
meeting later in the after-
noon and added an amend-
ment to review the policy in 
two years..

DCCCD’s concealed 
carry policy

The district’s new policy 
prohibits the use, possession 
or display of a firearm on 
college district property or 
a college district-sponsored 
or related activity which vio-
lates the law or district policy 

or regulations.
The new DCCCD con-

cealed carry policy applies 
to all faculty, staff, students, 
guests, visitors, and individ-
uals and organizations that 
do business with or on behalf 
of the district or its property. 
The policy does not apply 
to commissioned police of-
ficers, including the college 
district’s police department.

The district’s newly-ap-
proved concealed carry pol-
icy includes a list of defini-
tions referred to in the text, 
plus specific conditions, 
areas and events where con-
cealed carry is not permitted. 
Open carry is prohibited. 

Specific conditions, areas 
and events where concealed 
carry is not permitted on 
DCCCD property are listed 
below; additional details 
provided in the policy for 
those items can be found in 
the new policy document 
online.

DCCCD concealed car-
ry policy specifics

The district’s policy says 
this about concealed carry: 
“An individual who holds a 
license to carry (referred to 
as a “license holder”) may 
carry a concealed handgun 
on or about his or her person 
on college district property, 
including public driveways, 
streets, sidewalks or walk-
ways, parking lots, parking 
garages and other parking 
areas, unless such carry is 
otherwise prohibited by 
state or federal law or this 
(DCCCD) policy. A license 
holder is responsible for 
complying with applicable 
state and federal laws relat-
ed to the carry of a concealed 
handgun.”

Licensed holders may not 
carry a concealed handgun 
on college district property 
if they are intoxicated, and 

they may not intentional-
ly or knowingly display a 
handgun in the plain view of 
another person, even if hol-
stered. They are required to 
display their driver’s license, 
or identification certification 
issued by the Texas Depart-
ment of Public Safety, and 
their license to carry when 
directed by DCCCD police 
officers, who have the right 
to disarm them in order to 
protect the license holder, 
officer or other individual.

Here are other areas, con-
ditions or activities where 
concealed carry is not per-
mitted under DCCCD’s pol-
icy:

DCCCD does not allow 
concealed carry wherever it 
is prohibited by law or by the 
district’s policy.

Concealed carry is not 
permitted by DCCCD in 
child care centers or polling 
places; at sporting or inter-
scholastic events; at board 
meetings; where counsel-
ing services are offered; in 
healthcare facilities or in 
laboratories or areas where 
potentially hazardous mate-
rials are located. 

DCCCD’s policy also 
does not permit concealed 
carry in locations where 
Pre-K-12 school or college 
district-sponsored programs 
or activities are located (or 
by Pre-K-12 personnel on 
the grounds or premises 
where the program, activity 
or camp is held); in fitness 
centers or in fitness facilities; 

in college district vehicles; or 
where prohibited by law or 
by contract.

Concealed carry also is not 
permitted by DCCCD’s poli-
cy at event-specific activities 
(such as college and high 
school graduations); during 
grievance proceedings; and 
in temporary exclusion 
zones (which involve specific 
factors detailed in the poli-
cy). DCCCD also will provide 
notices at all locations and 
activities where concealed 
handguns are prohibited by 
the district’s policy or by law.

Other weapons also are 
prohibited on college district 
property or at DCCCD or 
college-sponsored or relat-
ed activities, including: the 
use, possession or display 
of any illegal knife or club; 
fireworks of any kind; incen-
diary devices; instruments 
designed to expel a projec-
tile with the use of pressur-
ized air (such as a BB gun); 
razors; chains; martial arts 
throwing stars; or the pos-
session or use of articles not 
generally considered weap-
ons, if they pose a danger 
to any DCCCD student, em-
ployee or district property.

The new DCCCD con-
cealed carry policy includes 
the use of disciplinary action 
for individuals who violate 
the policy, up to and includ-
ing expulsion, termination 
of employment, severance 
of a business relationship or 
criminal prosecution.

SOURCE Dallas County Com-
munity College District

the committee craft a policy 
that reflects the ideas and 
feedback of everyone who 
participated,” he said.

Background
Senate Bill 11, passed by 

the Texas legislature and 
signed by the governor in 
June 2015, permits a li-
censed-to-carry holder to 
carry concealed handguns 
on campus. The law also al-
lows DCCCD and other in-
stitutions to adopt rules or 
regulations to implement 
concealed carry on cam-
pus as necessary, in view of 
student population, safety 
concerns and uniqueness of 
the campus environment, 
as long as the rules and reg-
ulations do not generally 
prohibit or have the effect 
of generally prohibiting a 
license-holder from carry-
ing a concealed handgun on 
campus.

By Ariel Graham
They could have easily 

been forgotten. Instead, a 
group of four young men 
celebrated a milestone at the 
La Buena Vida High School 
Graduation Party held at the 
Irving Hispanic Chamber of 
Commerce building on Mon-
day, June 5th.

“All four were looking at 
having to drop out because 
they had no way to get to 
school,” said Joy Goodrum, 
executive director of La Bue-
na Vida. “They had nowhere 
to live to get ready for school, 
and they had no transporta-
tion to get there.” 

La Buena Vida is an Ir-
ving-based non-profit orga-
nization that helps homeless 
and at-risk students by pro-
viding transitional housing 
as well as skills to succeed in 
school and life. 

The organization also op-
erates La Buena Vida House, 
the first homeless shelter 
specifically for teens in Ir-
ving, which opened its door 
back in 2015. 

La Buena Vida has pro-
vided over 17 students with 
transitional housing. This 
year’s graduating class con-
sists of three young men 
from MacArthur High 

La Buena Vida boys overcome 
odds, graduate high school

School and one from Irving 
High School.

Members of the Irving 
Hispanic Chamber of Com-
merce, as well as members 
of the community all came 
out to congratulate the grad-
uates, many bearing grad-
uation gifts. J.C. Gonzales, 
chairman of the board for 
the Irving Hispanic Cham-
ber of Commerce, explained 
how the chamber became in-
volved with La Buena Vida. 

“Joy serves on our board 
and last year there was not 
one dry eye in the board 
meeting when she was shar-
ing what her experience was 

with two of the young men 
graduating,” Gonzales said. 
“Those two young men were 
on the telephone trying to 
find relatives and trying to 
get a hold of someone so that 
they could attend and watch 
them cross the stage, but no 
one answered the phones. 
The only person there was 
Joy.”

Gonzales personally want-
ed to help the kids out, as he 
understands a little bit about 
the situation these kids face. 

“I come from a challeng-
ing background and some-
times growing up, I felt alone 
and no child should feel that 

way,” Gonzales said. “When 
we see these young men go 
through those challenges, I 
want to help them out and be 
the person that 
I needed when 
I was growing 
up.”

Marquis M. 
and Brandon D. 
were two of the 
four graduates 
of this year’s 
class. Both 
graduated from 
M a c A r t h u r 
High School. 
Marquis is cur-
rently working 
at Tom Thumb 
and wants to 
compete in the 
Special Olym-
pics, while 
Brandon is plan-
ning on studying to become 
an electrician. 

“It’s really a blessing,” 
Marquis said. “I’ve just met 
a lot of people like Miss Joy 
and her friends and they re-
ally helped me to get there. 
It’s changed my life forever.”

“It’s meant a lot to me, 
because they helped me get 
through some tough times 
throughout high school and 
they help me finish it when 
the time came down to it,” 
Brandon said.

Michael W. graduated 
from Irving High School last 
year and is currently working 
at Whataburger while look-

ing at attending 
classes at North 
Lake College. 
He talked about 
the challenges 
he faced that 
led him to La 
Buena Vida. 

“Me and my 
dad, we had 
some prob-
lems,” Michael 
said. “He had 
to kick me out 
of his house, 
and I ended up 
homeless on 
the street. But 
then, the rec 
center told me, 

‘We’d like for you 
to join this program.’ They 
gave a call to La Buena Vida, 
and I met Miss Joy and Mr. 
Ben. They gave me a talk and 
they said I was in.”

He added that finally get-
ting to walk across the stage 
was a surreal experience. 

“It was pretty crazy, seeing 
everybody congratulating 
you,” Michael said. “High 
school was a great experi-
ence, but you got to move on 
from it. It’s just part of life.”

"All four were 
looking at having 

to drop out because 
they had no way to 
get to school. They 

had nowhere to 
live to get ready for 
school and they had 
no transportation to 

get there.”
Joy Goodrum

Executive Director
La Buena Vida

Subscribe to the  Rambler!

972-870-1992
joes@ramblernewspapers.net

Marquis M. (left) and Brandon D. (second from right), pose with mayor Rick Stopfer and La Buena Vida Executive Director Joy Goodrum as part of the La Buena Bida 
graduation celebration held at the Irving Hispanic Chamber of Commerce. / Photo by Ariel Graham
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LEGALS

EMPLOYMENT

CLASSIFIEDS

Outside Sales 
Representatives Wanted

Rambler Newspapers is current-
ly seeking outgoing individuals 
for sales representative posi-
tions.  
Contact: (972) 870-1992 or 
JoeS@RamblerNewspapers.net

***PUBLIC NOTICE***
And 

REQUEST for PUBLIC 
COMMENT

ALL CITIZENS, AGENCIES AND INTERESTED PARTIES

For certain activities funded through the following federal grants:
Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG)

Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG)
HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)

June 10, 2017

CITY of IRVING – Planning and Community Development 
Department
825 W. Irving Blvd., Irving, Texas  75060
972-721-4800
E-Mail: vebner@cityofirving.org

The City of Irving will be holding two public hearings this summer to receive 
citizen input on upcoming projects and activities. All projects will be located 
in Irving, Texas. Citizen comments will be used to help create the Action Plan 
for Fiscal Year 2017-2018, which will be submitted to the U. S. Department 
of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) in August of 2017. The two 
meetings will be held at the following times and locations:

Wednesday, June 21, 2017, 6:00pm
Housing and Human Services Board Meeting
City Hall
825 W. Irving Boulevard
Irving, TX

Thursday, July 20, 2017, 7:00pm
Irving City Council Meeting
City Hall
825 W. Irving Boulevard
Irving, TX

Positions avail. in Dallas, TX: 
Sr. Integration Consultant 
(job# RG-1230) requires 
5% dom. travel, travel exp. 
paid by employer; Analyst II 
(job#AM-0901). Mail resume 
to: OneSource Virtual HR, 
Inc., Attn: A. Farris, w/job#, 
9001 Cypress Waters Blvd., 
Dallas, TX 75019.

During the 2017 Texas 
Legislative session, one of 
the key Child Protective Ser-
vices (CPS) reforms that the 
Texas Home School Coali-
tion (THSC) worked to pass 
was a requirement that CPS 
only be allowed to plead ter-
mination of parental rights 
if they provide sufficient ev-
idence supporting each spe-
cific ground that they plead.  

The family code pro-
vides a list of more than 20 
“grounds” on which paren-
tal rights can be terminat-
ed.  It is common practice in 
CPS cases for CPS to simply 
copy and paste every single 
accusation from the family 
code and accuse the parent 
of all of them, whether it ap-
plies or not.

However, after this re-
form was passed out of the 
House, there was a finan-
cial roadblock from CPS 
preventing the amendment 
from becoming law.

The agency that over-
sees CPS, the Department 
of Family and Protective 
Services (DFPS), released a 
fiscal note mere days before 
the bill’s final passage as-

sessing how much it would 
cost to implement the bill. 
DFPS estimated that if the 
reform were to become law, 
they would have to “amend 
approximately 75 percent of 
suits” each year to comply 
with the new requirement.

In other words, this is an 
admission from CPS that in 
75 percent of cases they lack 
sufficient evidence to sup-
port the accusations they 
made against the parent.

How Did This CPS Issue 
Come to Light?

One of THSC’s top prior-
ities for the legislative ses-
sion was passing legislation 
preventing CPS from filing 
for termination against both 
parents when there is only 
evidence of abuse or neglect 
against one parent.

After months of discus-
sion with the Texas Su-
preme Court Children’s 
Commission on the bill 
language, THSC negotiated 
an amendment to SB 999 
which would do 2 things: 

Prevent CPS from suing 
both parents when they 
have evidence against only 
one parent.

Preventing CPS from in-
cluding a specific ground for 
termination in their suit un-
less the facts supported that 
specific ground (rather than 
accusing the parent of the 
full list of grounds from the 
family code, as is common).

In the House, Rep. Dustin 
Burrows (who was also the 
author of THSC’s num-
ber 1 priority bill, the Par-
ent-Child Protection Act) 
offered this language as an 
amendment to Senate Bill 
999. The amendment suc-
cessfully passed the House 
by unanimous vote.

After the bill had passed 
the House, DFPS released 
their fiscal note stating 
that it would cost an addi-
tional $7 million per year 
to require that they accuse 
the parent of only those 
grounds for which they ac-
tually had evidence. The fis-
cal note estimated that this 
would be caused by the ex-
tra work required to amend 
their pleadings.

CPS regularly (at least 
75% of the time, accord-
ing to CPS’ fiscal analysis) 
accuses the parent of all or 

nearly all legally available 
accusations right from the 
beginning rather than going 
to the trouble of amending 
their pleadings throughout 
the case to include an accu-
sation only once they have 
the evidence to support it. 

After the fiscal note was 
released, THSC spoke with 
DFPS Commissioner Henry 
Whitman, who confirmed 
the accuracy of the fiscal 
note. Due to the fact that 
no funding had been allo-
cated in the budget for this 
purpose, the language was 
stripped from the bill at the 
last minute, although THSC 
and conservative legislators 
fought to keep it included.

What is Being Done to 
Solve This CPS Problem and 
Protect Parental Rights?

As evidenced by the fiscal 
note from DFPS, it is now 
undisputed that in 75% of 
CPS cases parents are de-
fending against one or more 
accusations for which CPS 
has no supporting evidence. 
This is a systematic, habit-
ual, and openly admitted 
denial of basic due process 
protections for Texas fami-

CPS admits 75 percent of cases 
include unfounded accusations

AUSTIN – Stacey Rid-
dle knows the pain of every 
parent’s worst nightmare. 
On the way home from a 
spring break trip last year, 
her teenage daughters were 
killed when the car in which 
they were riding collided 
with an 18-wheeler. Brian-
na Robinson, 19, and Jade 
Robinson, 17, died when the 
car’s driver lost control and 
veered into oncoming traffic 
while checking her phone.

“I keep waiting for Bri-
anna and Jade to walk 
through the front door, 
but I know they never will 
again,” Riddle said. “People 
are constantly on their cell 
phones. They don’t consid-
er that using their phones 
while driving can have trag-
ic consequences and forever 
change their lives, the lives 
of their loved ones and the 
lives of people they don’t 
even know.”

As the busy summer driv-
ing season approaches, the 
Texas Department of Trans-
portation (TxDOT) is urging 
motorists to avoid distrac-
tions and give driving their 
full attention. With 1 in 5 
crashes in Texas caused by 
distracted driving, TxDOT 
is pushing its “Talk, Text, 
Crash” messaging across 
the state to encourage safe 
summer driving.

“Last year, 455 people 
were killed and more than 
3,000 were seriously in-
jured in crashes due to 
driver distractions,” TxDOT 
Executive Director James 
Bass said. “These crashes 
are highest among young 
drivers, and we’re grateful 

Mother pleads with motorists 
to stay focused on the road

to parents like Stacey Rid-
dle who are willing to share 
their stories in the hope of 
sparing other families the 
grief they’ve endured. We 
ask all drivers to always 
keep their eyes and atten-
tion on the road, and avoid 
distractions of any kind.”

Safety experts warn that 
using a phone to make a 
call, text, check messages or 
perform other smartphone 
functions is particularly 
dangerous when behind the 
wheel. In 2016, there were 
109,658 crashes in Texas 
related to distracted driving 

— up 3 percent over 2015. 
Research shows that hold-
ing a phone and even using 
a Bluetooth or other hands-
free device is a distraction 
that can cause a crash.

While cell phone use may 
be one of the most com-
mon driving distractions, 
any behavior that takes 
a driver’s attention away 
from the road — including 
eating, reading, grooming, 
programming a GPS or ad-
justing the radio — is dan-
gerous. TxDOT reminds 
drivers to:

Give driving 100 percent 

lies and children.
Upon receiving this in-

formation, THSC reached 
out to Gov. Abbott, DFPS 
Commissioner Whiteman, 
and the Supreme Court of 
Texas Children’s Commis-
sion and received commit-
ments from each that they 
will work with THSC to ad-
dress these issues through 
rule changes during the 
summer.

In addition, THSC has 
received offers from sever-
al legislators to work with 
THSC during the inter-

im—and even to potentially 
carry legislation next ses-
sion if needed—to solve the 
problems brought to light 
by THSC’s amendment on 
SB 999.

While these admissions 
by CPS disturb even the 
most rudimentary sense of 
justice, THSC is optimistic 
that promises by Gov. Ab-
bott, the Children’s Com-
mission, and Commission-
er Whiteman to solve this 
problem indicate that re-
forms will, indeed, happen.

SOURCE Texas Home School 
Coalition

of your attention, 100 per-
cent of the time.

Put your phone away — 
or turn it off — before get-
ting behind the wheel.

Pull off the road to a safe 
location before texting or 
talking on the phone.

Tell friends, family and 
coworkers you will not re-
spond to calls or texts when 
driving.

Use a smartphone app 
that sends auto-reply texts 
when you’re behind the 
wheel.

SOURCE The Texas Department 
of Transportation 

Keep Texas Beautiful and 
the Texas Department of 
Transportation announced 
13 winners for this year’s 
Don’t mess with Texas® 
School Art Contest. Entries 
came from 136 communi-
ties across the state, and 
the winning designs will ap-
pear in the 2018 Don’t mess 
with Texas® Calendar. 
More than 4,300 students 
showed off their artistic 
talent by submitting en-
tries. Students selected to 
have their artwork featured 
in the calendar include: 
Estrella Delgadillo, Kin-
dergarten (Rockdale El-
ementary, Rockdale) 
Emma Donohue, 
1 (Anita Scott Ele-
mentary, Royse City) 
Katherine Sunwoo, 2 (Dal-

Winners of Don’t mess with Texas 
school art contest announced

las Art Studio, Irving) 
Abhishek Venkat Dod-
di, 3 (McCoy Ele-
mentary, Carrollton) 
Karis Lee, 4 (Cornerstone 
Elementary, Sugar Land) 
June Kim, 5 (Great Oaks 
Elementary, Round Rock) 
Juan Elias Cepeda, 6 (Lucio 
Middle School, Brownsville) 
Stacy Chen, 7 (Becken-
dorff Junior High, Katy) 
Frederick Herrin, 8 
(Goldthwaite Middle 
School, Goldthwaite) 
Ariana Kimball, 9 
(Duncanville High 
School, Duncanville) 
Caitlyn Marie Cruz, 10 
(Robert G. Cole High 
School, San Antonio) 
Aishani Sil, 11 (Liber-
ty High School, Frisco) 
Hope Cahill, 12 (Pine Tree 

High School, Longview) 
Twelve of the winning de-
signs will be assigned to a 
month and placed in the 
2018 Don’t mess with Tex-
as® Calendar. Eleventh 
Grader Aishani Sil’s piece 
was chosen from among the 
13 winning entries to be fea-
tured on the calendar cover. 
Each winner will receive a 
Samsung Galaxy Tab A 7.0 
donated by H-E-B/Central 
Market. All student winners 
will be showcased on the 
Don’t mess with Texas® 
and Keep Texas Beautiful 
websites. Teachers repre-
senting students who pro-
duce the top 13 designs will 
receive a $100 H-E-B/Cen-
tral Market gift card.

SOURCE Keep Texas Beautiful
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DEATH NOTICES
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Chanelle
What's up? They call me Chanelle. I'm about 8 years old, and was brought in from another 
shelter. I'm exactly what you would expect in a Labrador. Even at 8 years old, I am an 
active, friendly, happy girl. I love to run and play. Maybe more walking, than running as I 
am 8. I do love playing in water. I love meeting new people. I also know some commands. 
I will need a home without other female dogs. So come on by, and let's get this next 
chapter started. I'm here. I'm ready. Let's meet. Did I mention that I like water? I REALLY 
like water.

Dominic
Hi my name is DOMINIC! I am an unbelievably handsome 
guy, if I say so myself. I have the most awesome Grey-Silver 
medium length hair. I am still a young lad of 10 months. I was 
found in the Walmart parking lot where I was greeting every-
one. I get along well with everyone and other cats. Please 
come by and let's get acquainted, I deserve a forever home 
with you.

Brown’s Memorial Funeral Home
972-254-4242

Bennie Joe Lemons – Sept. 21, 1926 – May 30, 2017
Earnest Everett Starnes – Nov. 25, 1925 – May 30, 2017
Evelyn “Dutch” Feaker – May 22, 1918 – May 31, 2017
Juanita Fischer - May 1, 1927 - June 7, 2017

Donnelly’s Colonial Funeral Home
972-579-1313

Fred H. Lanford Jr. – Dec. 21, 1956 – June 5, 2017
Jerry F. Smith – Sept. 2, 1930 – May 31, 2017
Kelly Morris Davis – July 3, 1961 – June 4, 2017

Marian E. Hill, a resident of 
Irving since 1954, died on 
June 3, 2017 at the age of 96.  
She was born on December 
9, 1920 in Adrian, Michigan 
to Cornelius Walworth 
and Sara Beal Walworth.  
Marian married her late 
husband, James “Jim” Ross 
Hill on October 22, 1944 
in Corpus Christi, Texas.  
Marian was a substitute 
Teacher  in  the  I rving 
ISD; a Navy veteran; co-
founder of the Irving Girls 
Softball League; a member 
of the Braniff Woman’s 
Auxiliary; a member of 
the Irving Sports Hall of 
Fame; a lifetime PTA Award 
recipient; and received the 
Irving High Spirited Citizen 
Award.  She is preceded 
in death by son, Tommy 
Hill in 2016, and great 
grandchild, Corey A. Hill 
in 2017.  She is survived by 
three children: Mike Hill, 
Sara Lynne Hill (Sandye), 
and Rocky Hill, all of 
Irving; four grandchildren: 

Daniel, Debbie, Andrew 
and Douglas; and 11 great 
grandchildren.  She was 
a member of Irving Bible 
Church since 1968.  The 
family received visitors on 
Wednesday, June 7, 2017 at 
6:00 pm, one hour prior to 
the service which was held 
at 7:00 pm, at Donnelly’s 
Colonial Funeral Home.  
Burial was Friday, June 
9, 2017 at 11:00 am, at 
DFW National Cemetery.  
Memorials can be made to 
any local Irving Association 
of choice.

MARIAN E. HILL

Ruth Yoshiko Noda, age 
92, died peacefully at 
home in Grand Prairie, TX 
surrounded by her family 
on Sunday, May 21, 2017. 
She was born Feb 28, 1925 
in Ft. Lupton, CO. She is 
preceded in death by her 
parents, husband Robert 
Noda, sisters: Amy Urano 

RUTH YOSHIKO NODA

and Daisy Kiyota, brother 
Ken Funakoshi. Left to 
cherish her memory are 
daughters: Kay Williams 
(Bob); Kerry Minter (Nick); 
grandsons: Matthew 
Williams; Nick Williams 
(Corie); granddaughters: 
Robin Maiani; Andrea 
Kamal (Hanney); Rachel 
Albright and fiancé Santos 
Castro; Kristina Albright; 
Brothers: Fred Funakoshi 
(Mitsie); Sam Funakoshi 
(Fran); sister Mary 
Masunaga, sisters-in-law: 
Kyoko Funakoshi, Eunice 
Sato and Mizzie Noda, 7 
great grandchildren, along 
with a host of nieces and 
nephews. Celebration 
of Life June 30, 2017 at 
3pm at Goode Centennial 
United Methodist Church, 
Commerce City, Colorado. 

Jessica Munoz, a Singley 
Academy graduate, wasted 
no time once she arrived at 
The University of Texas at 
Dallas. She joined up, got 
to work, studied hard and 
impressed more than a few 
professionals with her acu-
men and energy. 

This spring, she reaped 
what she has sown, earning 
both the campus-wide Stu-
dent Diversity Award and 
the DFW American Market-
ing Association Collegiate 
Marketer of the Year award.

“Jessica has been an ac-
tive leader on campus,” said 
Raul Hinojosa, director of 
community engagement 
in the UT Dallas Office of 
Diversity and Communi-
ty Engagement. “She is an 
admired leader across cam-
pus. She pushes herself to 
be part of a diverse set of 
organizations and to take a 
genuine interest in people 
who are different from her.”

Munoz is the fifth Jindal 
School student to earn the 
Collegiate Marketer of the 
Year Award. Since Joshua 
Joseph, BS 2012, picked 
up the inaugural honor in 
2012, JSOM marketing 
students have earned all 
but one of the competitive 
CMOY awards.

Munoz, who will grad-
uate in 2018 with a BS in 
Marketing degree from 
the Naveen Jindal School of 
Management, also earned 
admiration from Dr. Julie 
Haworth, the degree’s pro-
gram director. 

“Her unique skills include 
her drive and professional-
ism, as well as her patience 
and warm personality,” Ha-
worth said.

“I never imagined I would 
be able to attend college, so 
to be receiving these two 
awards is an extreme hon-
or to me; and they motivate 
me to continue to work hard 
to accomplish my dreams,” 
Munoz said. “I want to help 
give hope to other students 
who may not believe that 
scholarships or getting rec-
ognitions in their field is 
possible for them.”

In addition to her role 
as the vice president for 
programming of the cam-

Jindal School student earns UT 
Dallas, professional recognition

pus AMA chapter, Munoz 
is involved in the Sigma 
Lambda Gamma sorority on 
campus, where she serves as 
alumni relations chair. 

“As the largest Lati-
na-founded, multicultural 
membership sorority in 
the nation, we strive to em-
power women of all back-
grounds by honoring our 
five principles of academics, 
community service, cultural 
awareness, social interac-
tion, and morals and eth-
ics,” Munoz said.

“I have admired her drive 
to learn more about people 
from other cultures,” Hi-
nojosa said. “She and her 
sorority sisters have played 
a big role in helping create 
a thriving and active Latino 
community of students at 
UT Dallas.”

Munoz interns with 
the Association of Persons 

Affected by Addiction, a 
Dallas addiction recovery 
program. She manages its 
website and is assisting with 
the upcoming jazz benefit 
concert. Down the road, she 
plans to use her marketing 
degree to help those starting 
their own businesses. 

“In five years, I would like 
to be a manager for a small 
business, so I can have ex-
perience in what it feels like 
to run my own business and 
get operational and admin-
istrative experience,” she 
said. “In 15 years, I would 
like to have my own mar-
keting business that targets 
small businesses and start-
ups begun by minority busi-
ness owners and women. I 
want to help them market 
not only their products 
and services but also them-
selves.”

For now, Munoz remains 

focused on being the best at 
UT Dallas that she can be 
in a place where she feels 
at home, acknowledging 
support she has received 
from professors, especially 
Haworth and Keith Dick-
inson, a marketing adjunct 
lecturer.

“I can’t express in words 
how much UT Dallas has 
contributed to this success,” 
Munoz said. “I have received 
a tremendous amount of 
mentoring. The classes are 
designed to prepare you to 
apply the concepts in a re-
al-world setting, which is 
what I am doing now in my 
internship, and I continue 
to attend all the networking 
events to stay updated in my 
field. I feel like a part of this 
community.”

SOURCE The University of Texas 
at Dallas

Irving ISD students 
helped raise $31,416.18 for 
the Irving Police Depart-
ment’s Special Olympics 
Penny Run. 

For the fourth year in a 

Irving schools collect 
funds for Special Olympics

row, students at Townley 
Elementary School collect-
ed the most of any school 
with $7,549.10, followed 
by Brandenburg Elemen-
tary with $5,289.67. de Za-

vala Middle School was the 
top-fundraising secondary 
school with $1,416.48. 

Last month, the police 
department ran by more 
than two dozen campuses 

to pick-up donations and 
host outdoor rallies to con-
gratulate students on their 
efforts. 

SOURCE Irving ISD
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FUN & GAMES

Organizations are required to re-submit their infor-
mation on a monthly basis to insure that the Irving 
Rambler will have accurate information. Listings 
are limited to the Organization’s name, meeting 
location and time. If an organization wishes to have 
more information than the free listing offers, we will 
continue to offer other advertising opportunities.

(c) 2017 King Features Synd., Inc.

(c) 2017 King Features Synd., Inc.

American Legion Post #218
Heritage Park Building

215 Main St. Downtown Irving
3rd Thursday of each month.

Recruiting/Questions call 469-621-
7878

Circle I - Square 
& Round Dance Club
1st & 3rd Saturdays at 8pm

Senter Park East 228 Chamberlain
Evening Lions Club

1st & 3rd Tuesdays at 7:00pm
Community Bible Church

2301 Texas Drive
Greater Irving Republicans
Meets the first Tues. each month
@ Spring Creek BBQ at 7 p.m.
Hallelujah Pool Players

Every Wed. @ Noon
Heritage Senior Center

200 S Jefferson St., Irving, TX 75060
 Irving Amateur Radio Club 

Fourth Thursday of the month 
7:30 to 9 PM

Senter East Bldg, 228 Chamberlain
www.irvingarc.org

Irving AMBUCS
Thursdays @ 11:30 a.m.

at Spring Creek BBQ
 Irving Garden & Arts

2nd Thursday, 10am
Irving Garden & Arts Building
906 S. Senter    214.435.9876

Irving Masonic Lodge #1218
Second Tuesday each month @ 7:30 

P.M.
132 E. Second St., Irving, TX 75017

irving1218@verizon.net / 972-253-5600
Irving Noonday Lions

PH 972-409-9940
Every Wed. @ Noon

Golden Corral, 1701 N. Belt Line Rd. 
Irving Republican 

Women’s Club 
2nd Monday each month @ 6:30 pm 

IHOP on Highway 635
Irving Retired School

Personnel Association
First Christian Church  
104 W. Grauwyler Rd.

Second Thursday every month
Irving Rotary Club

Thursdays at 12 pm
Las Colinas Country Club

ndugger@irvingisd.net
Irving Sunrise Rotary

Thursday at 7 am
Las Colinas Country Club

4400 N. O”Connor Rd
Irving Texas Democratic 

Women
Meet the first Tues. each month

7 p.m. To 8:30 p.m.
East Buffet Rest.

Irving Women’s Network
Las Colinas Country Club

Fourth Tuesday of every month
11:30 a.m.- 1 p.m.

Metroplex Glass Club
Every 2nd Tuesday
At Oak Haven UMC

1600 N. Irving Heights
Saturday Singles

Lunch Bunch 
1st & 3rd Saturdays 

469-348-5023
Sticks and Strings

Community Knitting Group
First and third Tuesdays 

2:00-4:00 pm
S. Irving Library, 2nd floor boardroom 
Beginners and Crocheters welcome

www.sticksandstrings.org
 TOPS TX #58, Irving

Thursday at 9:30 a.m.
Chateau on Wildbriar Lake

1515 Hard Rock Road
VFW Post 2494 IRVING

Post Meeting – 1st Thursday at 7pm
Ladies’ Auxiliary -1st & 3rd Wed at 7pm

Men’s Auxiliary – 4th Wed at 7pm
Junior Girls – 2nd Sun at 12:30pm

3375 Belt Line Rd
Widowed Persons Service 

Every Saturday @ 8:30 a.m.
at Wonderful World of Cooking

Karen – 972-986-4056

 CLUBS

* It was contemporary American poet and essayist 
Rita Dove who made the following sage observa-
tion: “If only the sun-drenched celebrities are being 
noticed and worshiped, then our children are going 
to have a tough time seeing the value in the shad-
ows, where the thinkers, probers and scientists are 
keeping society together.”

* A Turkish man once won a bet by eating an entire 
barbecued lamb. He won 6 British pounds -- about 
$7 -- but he never had a chance to spend it. Ten 
minutes after finishing the meal, he dropped dead. 

* Those who study such things say that, pound for 
pound, the human body produces more heat than 
the sun.

* There was a time when the only people in the world who knew how to 
make mirrors were Venetian glassblowers. Their skill was so valuable 
that those with the knowledge lived as virtual prisoners (albeit privileged 
ones). And anyone caught spying on their methods was put to death.

* Just three months after his wedding, a New Zealand man named Aleki 
Taumoepeau lost his wedding ring when it slipped off his finger into the 
ocean. Unprepared for diving at that time, he marked the rough spot on 
a chart and vowed he would come back and find it -- despite unpredict-
able currents and the fact that there are no landmarks on the ocean. 
It was a year before he could arrange to go back to the spot with the 
proper gear, but after just an hour of diving, he saw something bright 
shining from the bottom and found the ring.

* The term “IOU” originally came about as an abbreviation for “I owe 
unto.”
***
Thought for the Day: “The great thing about getting older is that you don’t 
lose all the other ages you’ve been.” -- Madeleine L’Engle

1. HISTORY: Who was the first female 
prime minister of India?
2. GEOGRAPHY: Mainland Australia 
is divided into how many states and 
territories?

3. ENTERTAINERS: What actress was born with the name 
Demetria Guynes?
4. MUSIC: What band was singer Peter Gabriel lead singer of 
before he went solo?
5. AWARDS: Which organization won the Nobel Peace Price 
in 1944?
6. PROVERBS: What is the ending of this famous proverb: 
“There is nothing new ...”?
7. U.S. CITIES: What U.S. city is often called Little Cuba?
8. ANATOMY: What are the names of the arteries on either 
side of the human neck that supply blood to the brain?
9. LITERATURE: Who wrote the 1962 book “Silent Spring,” 
which revealed the dangers of pesticide use?
10. U.S. PRESIDENTS: Which president’s administration was 
involved in The Teapot Dome bribery scandal?

Answers
1. Indira Gandhi
2. Six states and two territories
3. Demi Moore
4. Genesis
5. The Red Cross
6. ... under the sun.
7. Miami
8. Carotid
9. Rachel Carson
10. Warren Harding

ANSWER KEY
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WORSHIP ADS

To list your house of worship 
in the Rambler, please contact 
Joe at  972-870-1992 or  joes@

ramblernewspapers.net

UNITY CHURCH

Unity of Irving
Sunday Morning Services:

9:30 AM Adult Class
11:00 AM Service

& Children’s Church
Reverend Frank Pounders

and Reverend Margaret Pounders
210 Virginia St., Irving, Texas 75061

972-253-5083
unitychurchofirving.com

First United Methodist 
Church 

211 W. Third,  75060
972-253-3531   www.fumcirving.

org
Sunday School 9:15 a.m.

Sunday Worship 10:30 a.m.
in the Sanctuary

6:30 p.m. in the Chapel
Second and fourth Sundays

Oak Haven
United Methodist Church

1600 N. Irving Heights 75061
972.438.1431 

www.oakhavenumc.org
Sunday School 9:45 a.m. 

Sunday Worship 10:45 a.m
Ministerio Hispano NISSI
Estudio Biblico 1:00 p.m.

Servicio Adoracion 2:00 p.m.

UNITED METHODIST

CHRISTIAN SCIENCE

First Church of Christ, Scientist
2250 W Pioneer Dr., Irving, 75061

972-253-7202
www.ChristianScienceIrving.com
Sunday & Sunday School 10 am

Wednesday 7:30 pm
Reading Room Mon-Sat 10am-1pm
Dial in to services: 1-857-232-0476

access code 884879
For inspiring programs 24/7 call:
214-His-Work (214-447-9675)

CHURCH OF CHRIST

Belt Line Road
Church of Christ

1202 N. Belt Line Rd., Irving, TX 75061
1st Century Christianity in the 21st Century

Sunday Bible Classes 9 a.m.
Sunday Worship 10 a.m. and 6 p.m.

Wednesday Worship 7:00 p.m.
972-790-8606 

www.BeltLineChurch.com

Plymouth Park United
Methodist Church

1615 W. Airport Freeway Irving Tx
972-255-4185

www.ppumc.org

UNITED METHODIST

WORSHIP

Sunday Morning 
Worship
8:30 a.m.

Traditional 
Communion Service

Holy Communion every Sunday

9:15 a.m.
Non-Traditional Service

Plymouth Park Praise Band

11:00 a.m.
Traditional Service

Chancel Choir

Dr. William E. La Barr, 
Senior Pastor

Rev. Sara Hardaway, Associate Pastor
Dr. Rusty Hodges, Associate Pastor

We're holding a place for you!
PLYMOUTH PARK 

UNITED METHODIST CHURCH
1615 W. Airport Freeway, 

Irving, Texas 75062
972-255-4185

For more details go to www.ppumc.org

Pending inclement 
weather or schedule chang-
es, SouthGate Construc-
tors will change the traffic 
pattern on westbound SH 
183 from east of Story Rd. 
to Belt Line Rd. onto new 
pavement this weekend. A 
visual of the new traffic pat-
tern is included with this 
advisory. This weekend’s 
work will require various 
lane and ramp closures 
throughout the weekend to 
complete the work.

From 9PM on Friday, 
June 9 to 6AM on Monday, 
June 12

Mainlanes:

Traffic pattern change 
on westbound SH 183

Westbound SH 183 from 
east of Story Rd. to Esters 
Rd. will be reduced to one 
lane.

Ramps:
Westbound SH 183 on-

ramp at MacArthur Blvd. 
will be closed. Drivers will 
enter the highway at the Belt 
Line Rd. on-ramp.

Westbound SH 183 off-
ramp to Belt Line Rd. will be 
closed. Drivers will exit the 
highway at Esters Rd.

The Irving Blvd. (TX 
356) ramp to westbound 
SH 183 will be closed.  
Portable changeable mes-
sage boards have been 

placed in advance to inform 
the traveling public of the 
closure.  Drivers should ex-
pect delays and plan accord-
ingly. 

The 28-mile Midtown 
Express project (SH 183 
Managed Lanes Project) is 
expected to improve mo-
bility by expanding SH 183 
from SH 121 in Euless to 
Interstate (I) 35E in Dallas, 
as well as SH 114 from SH 
183 to SH 121/Internation-
al Parkway and a portion 
of Loop 12 from SH 183 to 
I-35E. The $847 million 
project includes design, 
reconstruction and reha-

bilitation of deteriorating 
roadways and the addi-
tion of toll managed lanes.  
For more information, visit 
the project’s website: www.
drivemidtown.com, or call 
the toll-free hotline 844-
418-3114. The Midtown 
Express Project can also be 
found on Twitter (@Drive-
Midtown) and Facebook 
(drivemidtown). There is 
also a new free mobile app 
which can be downloaded 
by searching “Midtown Ex-
press” in the Apple of Goo-
gle stores.

SOURCE SouthGate Constructors

as much as we can. You 
have to,” she said. “You have 
to drive on 183. Every time 
we go that way something 
has changed. The thing that 
scares me the most is when 
the lanes change and the 
stripes are still in the mid-
dle.

“We were surprised to 
hear it’s going to be finished 
earlier than we thought it 
would. Now they are saying 
by the fall, and that’s fantas-
tic.”

Lisa Walzl, a representa-
tive of TxDOT, indicated the 
state still plans to build the 
entire reconstruction proj-
ect once the funds become 
available. 

“If we were to have built 
the entire project at one 
time, it would have cost 
$2.5 billion dollars,” Walzl 
said. “We were able to al-
locate $850 million dollars 
for this project. We took the 
funds that were available 
and we’re building as much 
of the project as we can at 
this time. 

“The remaining portions 
of this project, when they are 
funded, will be constructed. 
At this time, the funding for 
the ultimate project hasn’t 
been identified yet.”

laoch said. “Close to 700 
people are working on this 
project and that just blows 
me away.” 

Although the construc-
tion on 183 has been trou-
blesome, Delaoch has re-
mained optimistic.

“We have ignored them 

lanes.”
Beca Delaoch was im-

pressed by the number of 
people involved in getting 
the project this far. 

“I had no idea that all of 
this went into the project 
and how many employees 
they have working,” De-

use the toll lanes, you are 
guaranteed at least a drive 
of 50 mph. 

“This is an $850 million 
dollar interim project. Un-
fortunately, TxDOT didn’t 
have enough funds to do 
the ultimate project, which 
would have added three 

MIDTOWN EXPRESS
Continued from Page 1
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Hours:  Mon - Sat 5:30 AM - 3:30 PM  
   Sun 7:00AM - 3:30 PM

VISIT OUR OTHER LOCATIONS

WATAUGA
5921 Denton Hwy.

Metro (817) 498-7079

MANSFIELD
310 Mitchell Rd.

Metro (817) 477-3383

425 W. Irving Blvd. 
at O’Connor
(972) 253-7335

IN GOD WE TRUST

Where Irving
Meets and Eats

Serving Irving For Over 

47 Years!

Open for business Sunday, June 18

Subscribe 
to the 

Rambler 
today!

GIVE US A CALL

972-870-1992

Commencement ceremonies for the graduating class of Nimitz High School, Singley 
Academy, MacArthur, and Irving high schools wrapped up another successful school 
year. This year’s graduating class earned more than $36.2 million in scholarships and 
grants. Listed below is information about each school’s top graduates, as well as some 
of the accolades earned by each senior class.

Irving High School
Valedictorian: Nalissa Houth - Texas Christian University (Nursing)

Salutatorian: Kim Thao Tran - University of Texas at Arlington 
(Marketing and Interior Design)

587 graduates
15 AP Scholars

2 AP Scholars with Honor
4 AP Scholars with Distinction
2 National Hispanic Scholars
3 Texas A&M Regent Scholars

More than $4.6 million in scholarships and grants
10,381 community service hours

2 Terry Foundation Scholarship recipients
State-level competitors in SKILLS USA, FCCLA and UIL

MacArthur High School
Valedictorian: Obed Andre de la Cruz Ortiz - Stanford University 

(Engineering)
Salutatorian: Edwyn Abraham Martinez - University of Texas at Austin 

(Economics)
664 graduates

1 QuestBridge Scholar
3 QuestBridge finalists

1 Texas Commissioner United States Presidential Scholar nominee
8 National Hispanic 

Scholars
2 National Commended Scholars

3 AP Capstone Diploma recipients
More than $10.9 million in scholarships and grants

2 Ivy League full scholarship recipients
9 ACE Mentor Program scholarship and job recipients

More than 20,000 community service hours
State-level competitors in FCCLA, TSA, 

DECA, FBLA, JROTC, UIL and SKILLS USA

Nimitz High School
Valedictorian: Geoff Jacob Thomas - Texas Tech University (Biology)

Salutatorian: Brianna Alejandra Rios - New York University 
(Global Public Health)

630 graduates 
1 National Merit Finalist 

1 National Commended Scholar 
2 National Hispanic Scholars 

4 AP Capstone Diploma recipients 
More than $12.6 million in scholarships and grants 

16 athletic scholarships 
12,585 community service hours

State and national-level competitors in SeaPerch, JROTC, FCCLA, FFA and Aca-
demic Decathlon

Singley Academy
Valedictorian: Batal Mudar Shakir - Southern Methodist University 

(Biology and Economics)
Salutatorian: Afza Lorene Mohammed - University of Texas at Dallas 

(Biomedical Science)
402 graduates 

2 QuestBridge Scholars
5 QuestBridge finalists

1 National Commended Scholar
2 National Hispanic Scholars

4 AP Capstone Diploma recipients
More than $8 million in scholarships and grants

2 full and 1 partial Ivy League scholarship recipients
1 Terry Foundation Scholarship recipient

18,000 community service hours
National-level competitors in HOSA, FCCLA and SKILLS USA 

105 students graduated with honors

Cardwell Career Preparatory Center  
Cardwell seniors graduated with their respective home campuses. Accolades include:

More than $40,000 in scholarships and grants, the most earned by a graduating 
Cardwell class 

1 athletic scholarship in track 
2 State cosmetology certifications 

2 first place competitors in SER STEAM robotics

SOURCE Irving ISD

Irving ISD high schools
Class of 2017 graduates

themed events throughout 
the summer.

Studies have shown that 
students who do not read 
during the summer have 
a harder time keeping up 
when they resume classes 
in the fall. Marianne Fol-
lis, manager of the Valley 
Ranch Library, explained 
this ‘slide’ is why they en-
courage students to keep 
reading throughout the 
summer months.

“We think it’s so im-
portant for kids to read all 
summer long,” Follis said. 
“There’s something called 
the ‘summer slide,’ and if 
children don’t actively read 
during the summer, they 
can regress six months to a 
year in their reading level. 
We try to have as many fun 
things and incentives as we 
can to bring students into 
the library and get them ex-
cited about reading.”

Heaton has seen the ef-
fects of the ‘summer slide’ 

programs and activities for 
children and adults based 
on the theme “Build a Better 
World.” Children’s activities 
range from magic shows 
and science experiments, to 
LEGO challenges and live 
animal shows, all of which 
are designed to help kids 
learn more about the world 
around them.

Teen readers have their 
own theme for this year’s 
reading challenge: “Out of 
This World.” 

“Their challenge is to read 
for five hours, and for every 
five hours they read they 
can then get a prize, but 
they can only do that once 
a week,” Heaton said. “We 
do have some teens who 
are voracious readers, and 
they’ll come in and they’ve 
read 25 hours that week, 
but they can only cash in 
five hours a week.”

Teens can also participate 
in a number of crafts, movie 
screenings and other space-

first hand. 
“I used to be a teacher,” 

she said. “At the beginning 
of the school year, the first 
six weeks you spend trying 
to recover what they lost 
during the summer and get 
back to the same level they 
were when they left school. 
Studies have shown that 
kids who read during the 
summer, they don’t slide 
back as much.”

Adults can also partici-
pate by reading four books 
of their choosing, or by 
reading with or to their 
children. The idea behind 
summer reading programs 
is to excite people of all 
ages about reading and to 
encourage families to read 
together. 

“Even if your child can’t 
read, you can read to them, 
and they can earn prizes 
that way,” Follis said. “It’s 
so important for early lit-
eracy for parents to read to 
their little ones, and also 
it’s important for parents 
to model that reading is im-
portant.”

Everyone interested in 
joining the Summer Read-
ing Program can sign up 
at any branch of the Irving 
public libraries.

SUMMER READING PROGRAM
Continued from Page 1

The MetroTex Asso-
ciation of REALTORS® 
Public Education Commit-
tee named Lamar Middle 
School a winner of one of 
six 2017 MetroTex Charita-
ble Trust Public Education 
Grants. 

MetroTEX representa-

Lamar courtyard 
to receive upgrade

tives Travis-Lee Moore (far 
left) and Peter Urrutia (back 
in red) presented a Metro-
Tex Charitable Trust Pub-
lic Education Grant in the 
amount of $3,000 to La-
mar Middle School princi-
pal Eric Ogle, instructional 
technology specialist Kara 

Noah and students. The 
money will be used to re-
vamp the school’s courtyard 
into an outdoor space where 
science classes can explore 
and maintain a garden, and 
students can enjoy lunch 
outside. 

SOURCE Irving ISD


